	Minutes

The University of Toledo Board of Trustees

Academic and Student Affairs Committee Meeting
March 11, 2014


	Committee Chair Ms. Susan Farrell Palmer was present, as well as Committee members Dr. S. Amjad Hussain and Mr. Gary P. Thieman.  Trustee Sharon Speyer was absent as well as Student Trustees Ms. Brittney M. Brown and Dr. Laura E. Halpin.  Other Trustees who attended were Ms. Linda N. Mansour and Mr. Joseph H. Zerbey, IV. Board of Trustees Chair Zerbey appointed all Trustees present at the meeting as voting members of the Committee.  University Council Representative Dr. Linda Rouillard was present; Community member Mr. Nick Conrad was absent.  Other attendees included Dr. Brian Ashburner, Dr. Karen Bjorkman, Mr. Kyle Brezinski, Ms. Meghan Cunningham, Ms. Alice Crosetto, Dr. Cameron Cruickshank, Mr. Marcus Dawson, Mr. Sam Derkin, Ms. Lucy Duhon, Dr. Stanley Edwards, Dr. Tavis Glassman, Dr. Lloyd A. Jacobs, Dr. Patricia Komuniecki, Dr. Douglas Leaman, Dr. Steven LeBlanc, Mr. Chuck Lehnert, Dr. Ronald McGinnis, Mr. David R. Morlock, Mr. Pete Papadimos, Mr. Michael Peachock, Dr. Will Pecsok, Mr. David Purdue, Mr. Matthew Purdue, Mr. Nolan Rosenkrans, Dr. Scott Scarborough, Mr. Vern Snyder, Ms. Joan Stasa, Mr. Jon Strunk, and Mr. Mark Templin.  

	ATTENDANCE



	The meeting was called to order at 9:00 a.m. by Trustee Palmer in the Faculty Club Room at the Radisson Hotel on the Health Science Campus.  
	CALL TO ORDER



	Trustee Palmer requested a motion to waive the reading of the minutes from the December 17, 2013 Committee meeting and approve them as written. A motion was received by Trustee Hussain, seconded by Trustee Zerbey, followed by Committee approval.

	APPROVAL OF MINUTES



	See Attachment 1.
	FACULTY SENATE



	Student Government did not have a report.

	STUDENT GOVERNMENT



	Mr. David Morlock, Executive VP Finance and Administration, was invited to present Personnel Action Reports for March 11, 2014.  After Committee review and discussion, Trustee Palmer requested a motion to forward the Personnel Action Reports to the Consent Agenda for approval at the April 14 Board meeting.  A motion was received by Trustee Hussain, seconded by Trustee Zerbey, and approved by the Committee.


	PERSONNEL ACTION REPORTS



	Dr. Scott Scarborough, Provost and Executive VP Academic Affairs, presented the recommendations for Tenure and Promotion for FY 2015.  He reported that there are 22 recommendations for tenure and promotion to associate professor.  Each Committee member was provided with a handout showing a photo and a brief description of each tenure candidate being recommended.  All of the candidates go through seven stages of review:   Department Personnel Committee, Chair, College Personnel Committee, Dean, UCAP, Provost and the President, who interviews each candidate.  All but one of this year’s candidates was unanimously approved at every level.  Ten recommendations were presented for promotion to full professor and were unanimously approved at every level.  Dr. Jacobs commented that these candidates will be a wonderful addition to the tenure ranks and to the ranks of full professor.  Committee Chair Palmer requested a motion to forward the tenure and promotion recommendations to the Consent Agenda at the April 14 Board meeting.  A motion was received from Trustee Hussain, seconded by Trustee Zerbey and approved by the Committee.

	RECOMMENDATIONS FOR TENURE AND PROMOTION 2014-2015

	Dr. Ronald McGinnis, Interim Dean for the College of Medicine, provided the Committee with information about the honorary degree nomination for Senator Rob Portman for their consideration.  The Committee was provided with a detailed bio about the Senator.  Dr. McGinnis stated that Senator Portman has represented the State of Ohio since 2010 and served in the House of Representatives from Ohio’s 2nd District for 12 years.  He served in a Cabinet level post as the U.S. Trade Representative and as Director of the Office of Management and Budget.  He developed his own private law practice and then became partner at Graydon, Head and Ritchey in Cincinnati.  He currently serves on several U.S. Senate committees.  He is a graduate of Dartmouth College and received a law degree from the University of Michigan.  The Academic Honors Committee recommends that The University of Toledo confer Senator Rob Portman the Honorary Degree of Doctor of Laws, honoris causa.  This honorary degree would be conferred upon Senator Portman at the College of Medicine Commencement on May 30, 2014.  Dr. Jacobs mentioned that on February 7, Senator Portman joined UT faculty, staff, local officials and community members to discuss the fight against human trafficking by holding a roundtable discussion on the Main Campus to address the battle that is taking place in Congress, at UT and in our communities.  Trustee Palmer requested a motion to forward the honorary degree nomination to the Consent Agenda at the April 14 Board meeting.  The motion was received by Trustee Zerbey, seconded by Trustee Hussain and approved by the Committee.

	HONORARY DEGREE NOMINATION

	Trustee Palmer welcomed the following comments from students, faculty and staff to assist the Board with making a decision about whether to impose a smoking ban on the Main Campus.  She indicated that all comments are important to the Board and that a vote would not be taken today.  Each person was given three minutes to provide their remarks.  Ms. Palmer stated that the topic would be discussed again at the Board meeting on April 14 with the hope that the Board could reach a decision at that time whether or not to approve the ban.
Mr. Michael Peachock, College of Engineering Student and Student Government Senator, spoke on behalf of Student Government and the student body to advocate for the smoking ban.  He reported that 60% of the approximately 5,000 students that participated in the smoking ban survey favored the ban.  He indicated that this was a pretty impressive response and made it very clear that the majority of the student body wants this ban to be approved.  Mr. Peachock stated that both University Council and Faculty Senate are in agreement with this measure.  A survey of employees also indicated a 60% majority were in favor of imposing the ban.  He mentioned that this ban cannot be imposed without offering cessation programs that are educational and helpful to empower those who do smoke to kick that habit.  

Dr. Tavis Glassman, Associate Professor Health and Recreation, indicated that it would be simpler to highlight four key points about the smoking ban.  He stated that everyone has the right to breathe air free of carcinogens. Using tobacco projects not only hurts the individual, but costs tax payer enormous amounts of money in health care expenditures and in lost productivity.  From a prevention standpoint, smoking on campus or anywhere else normalizes its use. These behaviors (use or abstinence) become part of the culture, a norm.  A person trying to quit smoking, seeing someone else smoke is a trigger. If this ban is not imposed now, we will be discussing this issue again.  We have had debates, surveys, petitions, letters to the president, etc. for over five years and it is time to move on.  Literature shows that student enrollment is not effected by tobacco bans at universities.  Some research indicates that smoking rates amount employees goes down when protective policies are implemented.  I would be happy to provide the actual citations if you would like.
Mr. Marcus Dawson, Associate Director-Residence Life, indicated that he had no statistics to share, only a personal experience.  One day he encountered a female student smoking outside of Ottawa House West.  He asked the student if she knew where the smoking huts were and pointed one out.  The student remarked that she doesn’t like to use the smoking hut because she was not comfortable there when the hut was occupied by 10-12 males.  Mr. Dawson stated that smoking huts should be eliminated because they detract from the beauty of the campus.  There have also been a number of incident reports at these locations.

Mr. Matt Purdue, a student in the College of Language, Literature and Social Sciences, agreed that smoking is bad for you.  He stated that the current smoking policy is not very well enforced and the proposed smoking ban would be difficult to enforce without a major allocation of resources.  Mr. Purdue stated that the smoking ban is unreasonable and may cause students not to enroll at UT because of it. 
Dr. Mark Templin, Interim Department Chair-Curriculum and Instruction, reported that he is an unlikely person to speak against the smoking ban since he is not a smoker and hasn’t been one since the age of 17.  Banning smoking on campus won’t add significant revenues generated through fines and penalties.  This ban will likely reduce safety for students, faculty and staff by taking them off campus to smoke and risk their involvement in car accidents.  The ban may cause some students to leave school and prospective students may decide to attend another university.  Dr. Templin stated that Campus is a relatively safe place, but when stepping off campus, safety is a bit reduced.  
Committee Chair Palmer inquired with those staff members in attendance whether any one of them wanted to speak against the smoking ban.  Hearing no response, she thanked each speaker for their important remarks and stated that they are representatives of the wonderful students, faculty and staff that care about the UT campus.
	PROPOSED SMOKING BAN REMARKS



	Dr. Douglas Leaman, Professor and Chair of Biological Sciences, was invited to provide the Committee with information about active learning in STEM disciplines.   Dr. Leaman briefly stated that he will provide an abbreviated version about the conference he took a group of UT faculty to at the University of Minnesota last July.  The National Academies Scientific Teaching Alliance Northstar Summer Institute was sponsored by the National Academies of Science and the Howard Hughes Medical Institute. The goal of these Summer Institutes is to transform biology education at universities across the nation by improving classroom teaching and attracting diverse students to majors and careers in science.  Conference sessions were presented by experts on scientific teaching, diversity, assessment, active learning and institutional transformation.  Dr. Leaman explained the keys to effective learning.  He displayed a pyramid showing how lower order thinking skills are accomplished before class and higher order thinking skills are accomplished during and after class.  Themes of scientific teaching in the STEM disciplines were discussed with the Committee.  A brief example of an active learning exercise was provided and important learning outcomes/goals derived from the exercise were explained.  This type of exercise helps students with information retention – students in active learning environments retain significantly more than students in traditional lecture formats.  Dr. Leaman reported that with any change comes challenges, which he discussed in detail as:
· Room dynamics

· Student : faculty (facilitator ratios)

· Hands-on learning – lab courses also need to be modified

· Student buy-in to new format

· Faculty and administration buy-in to new format
Active learning strategies are based on scientific teaching principles intended to promote better retention of information in STEM curricula, better prepare students for real world applications, and reach more students by employing diverse pedagogical strategies.  With this type of discipline, it will better prepare students to excel on the MCAT, find careers in the biomedical professions, and persevere in this growing STEM field.  Trustee Palmer thanked Dr. Leaman for the very informative presentation.  


	RESEARCH:  ACTIVE LEARNING IN STEM 

DISCIPLINES



	Mr. Vern Snyder, VP for Institutional Advancement, presented Resolution No. 14-03-06:  “In Recognition of Deane Marchbein, M.D.” for the Committee’s consideration.  Dr. Marchbein is the President of the Board of Directors for the organization Doctors Without Borders, USA.  Doctors Without Borders will be inducted into the Medical Mission Hall of Fame at The University of Toledo on March 22, 2014 in recognition of the extraordinary achievements of the organization’s professional staff and volunteer workers who have provided health care assistance to marginalized individuals and populations throughout the world.  Ms. Palmer requested a motion to forward the Resolution to the Consent Agenda at the April 14 Board meeting.  A motion was received from Trustee Hussain, seconded by Trustee Zerbey and approved by the Committee.

	OTHER BUSINESS



	With no further business to discuss, Trustee Palmer adjourned the meeting at 10:08 a.m.
	ADJOURNMENT


Attachment 1 - UT Faculty Senate Report, March 11, 2014
Dr. Linda Rouillard

Faculty Senate President and Academic and Student Affairs Committee University Council Representative

FS has had a busy schedule this spring. At our last meeting we approved 32 new courses and numerous course modifications in an effort to keep the curriculum up-to-date and innovative. Among the new courses are a sequence of upper level chemistry courses [analytical Chemistry, sperartion methods, eletrochemistry, specroscopic methods, medicinal chemistry, protein crystallograhphy] and pharmacy courses. Today, we have another 6 new courses and 5 course modifications along with some program modifications.

We continue to take pride in our faculty and student accomplishments. Our students have shone a positive light on our institution, as demonstrated in the Blade Section “Mideast in in the Midwest.” Toledo readers will find there student documentaries submitted for Assistant Professor Gaby Semaan’s Arabic Culture and Commerce course, and for his Arabic Conversation and Composition class. One video entitled “The Arab Life in America” features interviews with UT students of Arabic heritage. Another film entitled “Medieval masters of Medicine” features interviews with such medieval luminaries as Rhazes, Avicenna, and Albucasis. These videos are available at mideastmidwest.com on the Blade website, and I'd like to take a few minutes to show you some excerpts. Such student-faculty collaborations readily available to the Toledo community vividly demonstrate some of the many strengths of our institution in contrast to some of the problematic articles that have been appearing in the Blade of late.

I would also like to cite the recognition of our Engineers without Borders student chapter for its volunteer work in Los Sanchez, Honduras where UT students literally build bridges. Our Graduate Student Association is preparing for what promises to be another very successful annual Midwest Research Symposium on March 29. Last year, there were 200 participants, and 300 in attendance. The 2014 Shapiro Essay Revision Contest had its largest number of participants: 172 students this year, representing a wide array of majors, demonstrating that the process of writing and the process of fostering good writing are valued on this campus. The 2014 UT Juried Students Exhibition at the Center for the Visual Arts highlights the creativity of our students nurtured by our faculty at this institution.  Our student Drew O’Donnel was recently honored with a Jefferson award for his work with Food for Thought, an organization that provides meals for those in need. Another of our students Yelena Zhernovskiy was also recognized with a Jefferson Award for her outstanding and generous community service. Our student athletes continue to earn high GPA’s. There is much good news on our campus. Such positive news helps to overcome some of the recent troubling reports about UT in the Blade.

Needless to say, we remained concerned about UTIE, its outcomes, investments, and direction, as well as its personnel issues. We have invited Dr. Jacobs to update the FSEC on UTIE.

Faculty Senate continues to work on core curriculum issues that are exacerbated by conflicting and unclear information from OBOR regarding the Ohio Transfer Module. For instance, it is not clear if the state is mandating that our core curriculum must include only courses currently approved for the OTM. There are questions about students who remain at the same institution and who do not transfer. Have they satisfied state mandates if they take core courses in the appropriate categories even if those courses are not in the OTM? UT's core consists of 30-33 hours: 9 hours in skills courses and 21-24 in subject areas, including a diversity course which is not mandated by the state. The state mandates a minimum of 36 hours in gen ed. If we move to be in compliance, what effects will this have on individual UT programs even as we are being pressured to reduce time to graduation?

Such confusion and mixed messages at the state level, along with institutional delays in coding, make recent initiatives difficult to implement. As I reported to you in my Oct. 15 comments, in 2011 FS put aside UT's previous 300+ core courses, and adopted a new set of core competencies. In Spring 2012, FS completely repopulated the core curriculum with approximately 100 courses mapped to the new set of competencies rather than to the OTM. Those 100 courses were never approved by the state for admission into the Ohio Transfer Module, nor were these 100 courses coded in Banner as mapping to the new core competencies. Students, then, continue to be advised and registered into courses according to the old core courses listed in our web catalogue.

FS may consider suspending the competency-based curriculum it passed in spring of 2011 because of the mixed messages the Provost office has received from the state, and because of the institutional delay in coding the courses we approved for the competency-based core in spring 2012. This, however, does not nor will it preclude the process of assessment that the FS Core Curriculum committee has undertaken in anticipation of the 2015 HLC visit. I commend the work of that committee under the leadership of Senators Mary Humphrys and Scott Molitor who will report further on this issue at a later BOT meeting. They and their committee have been conscientious and diligent in their work on behalf of our students.
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